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HISTORICAL MEMORIAL

On December 13, 1996, several persons gathered on the Madbury Town Com-

mon to witness the dedication of a Silver Maple Tree to honor Madbury 's Major

John Demeritt. The 1st New Hampshire Militia from Newmarket conducted the

ceremony and celebration to commemorate the 222nd anniversary of an event

in Madbury 's history. Following are the words of Donald Sumner as presented

during the services. They include an account of the actions taken by Major

Demeritt and the results of his heroic deeds.

"In 1774 the British Parliament passed an act prohibiting the further importa-

tion of gun powder and military stores into the colonies.

The Sons of Liberty in Boston learned that the British Commander in Boston

was dispatching the Frigate "Scarborough" and the "Sloop Cansean" with several

companies of soldiers to reinforce the Garrison at Fort William and Mary in

Newcastle.

They dispatched Paul Revere to alert the local Sons of this plan and on the

afternoon of December 13, 1774, Revere arrived at the home of Maj. Sullivan

in Durham to inform him of the British Plan. Revere then rode on to Portsmouth.

Militia 's ranking officer Donald Sumner recounts events ofDecember 13, 1774.

Photos courtesy of Tri-Town Transcript.



We have the following first-hand account of Eleazar Bennett of Durham as

to the Events that followed:

'I was working for Major Sullivan he says, when Micah Davis came

up and told me Major Sullivan wanted me to go to Portsmouth, and

to get all the men I could to go with him. The men who went, as far

a I can remember, were Major John Sullivan, Captain Winborn Adams,

Ebenezer Thompson, John Demeritt, Alpheus and Jonathan Chesley,

John Spencer, Micah Davis, Isaac and Benjamin Small of Durham;

Ebenezer Sullivan, Captain Langdon and Thomas Pickering of Ports-

mouth; John Griffin, James Underwood and Alexander Scammel. We
took a gondola belonging to Benjamin Mathes, who was too old to go,

and went down the river to Portsmouth. It was a clear, cold moonlight

night. We sailed down to the Fort at the mouth of Piscataqua Harbor.

The water was so shallow that we could not bring the boat to within

a rod of shore. We waded through the water in perfect silence, mounted

the Fort, surprised the Garrison, and bound the captain. In the Fort

we found one hundred casks of powder and one hundred small arms,

which we brought down to the boat. In wading through the water it froze

upon us.'

The powder thus obtained from the raid was stored in Durham and at the

Demeritt Farm in Madbury. The next mention of the powder occurs in an ac-

count of the Battle of Bunker Hill in July 1775.

There was a great shortage of ammunition in the Continental Army encamped

in Cambridge during the seige of Boston Harbor. There were reported to be only

63 barrels of gunpowder on hand after collecting all that could be obtained north

of Delaware.

During the closing minutes of the battle, when Prescott ordered the retreat,

his men had only a single round of ammunition left.

It was only thru the efforts of Stark's men on the Americans' left flank open-

ing up a fierce fire into the ranks of the advancing Welsh fusileers that prevented

the complete rout and capture of the American force.

In the account of one historian, "Total disaster was averted by the arrival, in

the nick of time, of 60 barrels of powder from Durham, N.H. which were brought

by ox cart from Durham. N.H. by John Demerritt of Madbury, N.H.

Maj. Demerritt followed the road from Durham through Newfields to Exeter

and thence to Haverhill, MA and Medford where the American Troops were

camped as a consequence of the battle, the Americans were able to continue



the siege which led to the eventual departure of the British troops from Boston:

never to return.

It seems appropriate, on this the 222nd Anniversary of the events at Fort

William and Mary, to pause and give thought to some of the similarities between

the attitudes prevailing among those early patriots and many Americans, today.

These men were very dissatisfied with their government and their inability

to have their collective voices heard by those in the seat of government a great

distance away. They felt that their freedoms and rights as British subjects were

being abused. There was a strong movement sweeping the colonies to throw off

the burden of their oppiessive government for one that would give them, as in-

dividuals, more say in how they were governed. They felt so strongly that they

did not hesitate to perform acts of rebellion when the time came and they were

called upon to 'put their money where their mouths were'.

We hear talk today from some who argue that here in the United States the

situation is becoming as intolerable as it was in 1774 and that perhaps we should

follow the example set by the early patriots.

We should, instead, most emphatically, understand that there are fundamental

and overriding differences that exist today and were not present during the time

of the Revolution against British rule.

We are able to achieve the redress of our grievances against those who govern

us because we have the protection of our constitution, the bill of rights and most

importantly, we have access to the ballot box which gives us the power to vote

on the issues and candidates that we feel offer the best solutions to our problems.

As long as we have the right to publicly express our opinions in peaceful

assembly or by the printed word and have the opportunity to convince others

to join us at the voting booths to further our cause, then there will never be the

need to even consider the possibility of taking up arms against our Government.

Rest assured, however, if apathy or discouragement prevails and we do not par-

ticipate in the Democratic process, we will have no one to blame but ourselves

when the lamp of freedom dims.

Should we choose to ignore our civic repsonsibilities, we dishonor the sacrifices

and memory of those such as Maj. Demeritt and the thousands of others at the

time of the American Revolution and all the battles since who risked their lives,

their personal honor and their fortunes to achieve and protect the individual

freedoms which we enjoy, today. Thank you."



Musket volley and cannon roar to commemorate the spirit of the Militia as the

colonists prepare for revolution. Photos courtesy of Tri-Town Transcript.
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TOWN OFFICERS FOR 1996

Moderator

DONALD W. MELVIN
Term expires March 1998

Selectmen

RICHARD R. HOUGHTON
JOSEPH B. MORIARTY
BRUCE E. HODSDON

Town Clerk-Tax Collector

PAMELA A. SEAVER 1998

Term expires March 1998

Term expires March 1997

Term expires March 1999

Town Treasurer

KATHLEEN TRAUT 1997

Administrative Assistant

DIANE C. HODGSON
Deputy Boat Tax Collector

CAROL A. TAYLOR

BARBARA G. HOUSTON
Town Auditors

1997 BETSY J. BOOTH 1997

Trustees of Trust Funds

EMILY R. HART
GEORGIA G. DREW
KATHERINE H. MORONG (deceased)

Supervisors of the Checklist

MARTHA G. MERCER (resigned)

JEANNE BARTELL
CATHERINE M. ACERRA
KATHLEEN O'SHEA (appointed)

Term expires March 1998

Term expires March 1997

Term expires March 1999

Term expires March 1998

Term expires March 2002

Term expires March 2000

Term expires March 1997

Planning Board

LORETTA CHASE 1998 STEPHEN SCHUSTER
DEBORAH ZAREMBO 1997 JOAN SUNDBERG
LUCY TILLMAN 1999 KAREN HOUSTON

RICHARD R. HOUGHTON (Ex-Officio)

1998

1999

1997

Board of Adjustment

C. JEANNE SHAHEEN (leave) 1998 G. GRAY CORNWELL 1999

JANET G. WALL 1997 BARBARA G. HOUSTON 1997

SANDRA HEALD 1999 LORRAINE MORONG (Alt.) 1998

MARGARET WOLCOTT (Alt.) 1997 RALPH D. BOOTH (Alt.) 1997

JEAN C TEMPLE
JOHN NACHILLY
BETSY RENSHAW

Conservation Commission

1998 CRAIG R. SEAVER
1997 SUSAN SMITH
1999 RALPH BOOTH (Alt.)

JANICE L. WILSON (Alt.) 1999

1997

1999

1998



Recreation Commission

GEORGE POLICHRONOPOULOS 1999 DONALD W. MELVIN 1998

GERALDINE ESTES 1997 GEORGE MATTSON 1997

ROBERT E. HOUSTON, JR. 1998 RAYMOND W. GILBERT 1999

BRUCE HODSDON (Ex-Officio)

Building Inspector

ROBERT J. SHEERAN
Health Officer

ROBERT F WILSON. M.D.

Overseer of Public Welfare

BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Road Agent

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Fire Chief/Forest Fire Warden

ARTHUR ANDERSON
Emergency' Management Director

THOMAS K. PERLEY

Police Chief

GEORGE E. TAYLOR
Animal Control Officer

SUSAN E. SNYDER

Madbury Cemeterx Trustees

ALFRED E. GRIMES
DIANE C. HODGSON
CARLETON WENTWORTH

Term expires 1998

Term expires 1997

Term expires 1999

Strafford Regional Planning Commission

LORETTA B. CHASE. Rep. JANET G. WALL. Rep.

Lamprey Regional Solid Waste Cooperative

JOSEPH B. MORIARTY, Representative

Oyster River Cooperative School District

JOAN VALENTINE. Board Member

Madbury Water District

THOMAS CHASE. Commissioner DEBORAH ZAREMBO. Clerk

THOMAS BALLESTERO, Commissioner CAROL LOUGHLIN. Treasurer

RAM MOENNSAD, Commissioner DONALD W. MELVIN. Moderator



RECORD OF TOWN MEETING
March 12, 1996

The Annual Town Meeting of the Town of Madbury, County of Strafford, and

the State of New Hampshire, was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Moderator

Donald W. Melvin. The polls were declared open and the following Ballot Clerks

were sworn in by the Moderator.

Diane Hodgson Mary Ellen Duffy Carleton Wentworth

Moderator Donald Melvin called the evening session of the Annual Meeting

to order at 7:30 p.m. The assembled citizens (approximately one hundred) stood

for a moment of silence for those Madbury residents who died during 1995. They

included:

John W. Printy Willard N. Sanders

Ethel B. Hayes Elizabeth Bradley

C. Lane Carpenter Goss

Everyone joined in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.

Diane Hodgson called everyone's attention to the "new" Town Clerk's desk

at the front of the hall. The desk was the schoolmarm's desk at the Madbury

Center School (now the Madbury Fire Station) and almost went to the landfill.

Bob Hodgson rescued it, Gail Houghton refmished it and it's now a lovely and

useful addition to our Town Hall. The school handbell from the same school

was recently given to the Madbury Historical Society by a former resident and

was used tonight by Moderator Melvin to call the meeting to order.

ARTICLE 1. The following Town Officers were elected by ballot:

Moderator for the ensuing two years . . .Donald W. Melvin

Selectman for the ensuing

three years Bruce E. Hodsdon

Treasurer for the ensuing one year Kathleen K. Traut

Trustee of Trust Funds for the ensuing

three years Katherine H. Morong
Supervisor of the Checklist

for the ensuing six years Jeanne Bartell

Supervisor of the Checklist

for the ensuing four years Catherine M. Acerra

Auditors for the ensuing one year Betsy J. Booth

and Barbara G. Houston

Cemetery Trustee for the ensuing

three years Carleton M. Wentworth

(Sample ballot on file)



ARTICLE 2. Richard Burkholder moved and Barbara Houston seconded a

motion to authorize the Selectmen to choose all other Town

Officials. R\SSED

ARTICLE 3. Richard Houghton moved and Joan Schreiber seconded a mo-

tion to raise and appropriate up to the sum of Ninety Thou-

sand Dollars ($90,000.00) for the purchase and development

of the Walter and Gerald ine Estes property (Map 7 Lot 14)

located at 9 Town Hall Road and to further authorize the Select-

men to issue and negotiate such bonds and notes in the amount

of Sixty Thousand Dollars ($60,000.00) over the next two years.

The balance of Thirty Thousand Dollars ($30,000.00) is in-

cluded in the posted budget. This appropriation is recommend-

ed by the Board of Selectmen.

Selectman Houghton explained that the Selectmen had signed

a purchase and sales agreement on the Estes property in

November 1995 when it came back on the market. Three

reasons for the Town's interest in acquiring this property are:

(1) the land's proximity to the Town Hall and recreation fields

(it's already in the Civic Zone); (2) the well is an excellent

source of water; and (3) the lot is a natural trail head to the

extensive trail system behind the Town Hall. Mr. Houghton

emphasized that the Selectmen have no firm plans for the use

of this property. There are many options for its use which will

be explored by Town Boards and citizens. Public hearings will

be held before anything firm is done with the property. Select-

man Jay Moriarty explained that paying $30,000.00 in 1996 and

financing $60,000.00 over two years would not raise taxes this

year. He reminded voters how Madbury's town portion of the

tax rate has been stable for six years. Planning Board Chair

Lori Chase and Conservation Commission Chair Craig Seaver

both spoke in favor of purchasing the Estes property. Follow-

ing a few queries and one dissenting comment, a vote was taken

at 8:00 p.m. PASSED

ARTICLE 4. Robert Wilson moved and Joan Sundberg seconded a motion

to raise and appropriate the sum of Ten Thousand Dollars

($10,000.00) for the existing Capital Reserve Fund created in

Article 8 at the 1994 Town Meeting for the purchase of a fire

truck and further to authorize the Selectmen to act as agents

to withdraw and expend from this Capital Reserve Fund. This

appropriation is recommended by the Board of Selectmen and

is included in the posted budget.
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Selectman Moriarty explained that we currently have approx-

imately $20,500.00 in this Capital Reserve Fund and that the

Town is merely trying to set aside money to purchse a new

fire truck when it becomes necessary. There were no ques-

tions or comments so a vote was taken. PASSED

ARTICLE 5. Jay Moriarty moved and Eileen Corrow seconded a motion

to raise and appropriate the sum of Ten Thousand Dollars

($10,000.00) for the existing Capital Reserve Fund created in

Article 8 at the 1995 Town Meeting for the Purpose of

reconstructing the intersection of Freshet Road and State Route

108 and further to authorize the Selectmen to act as agents to

withdraw and expend from this Capital Reserve Fund. This

appropriation is recommended by the Board of Selectmen and

is included in the posted budget.

Selectman Moriarty explained that although the Town was

originally planning to save money for three years before tackling

this major road project, the opportunity to do the job may in-

deed be this year. A gas pipeline from Dover to Durham/UNH
along Route 108 is probably going to happen this spring or

summer. There is a good possibility the Town's project could

be done in conjunction with the gas company's work and maybe

done even more economically. After a short discussion, all of

which favored fixing this ongoing problem, a vote was taken.

PASSED

ARTICLE 6. Selectman Bruce Hodsdon moved and Joan Schreiber second-

ed a motion to adopt the proposed budget for the current year

of $685,531.00. A few questions regarding monies spent for

household hazardous waste collection and welfare were asked.

With no further discussion a vote was taken. PASSED

ARTICLE 7. Craig Seaver moved and Robert Wilson seconded a motion to

retain the unexpended portion of the 1996 Conservation Com-
mission appropriation, said monies to be placed in the Mad-

bury Conservation Fund.

There was no discussion. A vote was taken. PASSED

ARTICLE 8. Bruce Hodsdon moved and Jim Davis seconded a motion to

authorize the Selectmen to receive in the name of the Town,

a title deed for the road as shown on the Final Plan of the

Moriarty subdivision and recorded at the Register of Deeds,

Strafford County as Plan 42-22.

11



Mr. Hodsdon explained that the road was mostly up to Town

standards and had been paved last fall. Selectmen Houghton

and Hodsdon will be checking its condition this spring before

accepting it for the Town. No discussion. PASSED

ARTICLE 9. Cemetery Trustee Alfred Grimes referred everyone to the

Trustees' Report in the Annual Town Report for their most re-

cent activities. He encouraged people to come forth with any

ideas or suggestions for further plantings or development of

the cemetery.

New Fire Chief Arthur Anderson strongly advised residents

to put 3 or 4 inch numerals on their house or mailbox or sign

at the end of their driveways. This definitely helps find houses

in the event of an emergency.

ARTICLE 10. Ken Wolcott announced that there would be an organizational

meeting for Madbury Day 1996 on March 18th at the Fire Sta-

tion. New people are needed for planning and working at Mad-

bury Day this year.

Kitty Cornwell reminded everyone that the Community Club

was sponsoring another town pot luck supper on Sunday, April

14th at the Moharimet School.

Selectman Dick Houghton thanked folks who distributed this

year's Town Reports. He recognized retiring Fire Chief Ken

Wolcott after 17 years of dedicated service to the Town. He

congratulated Carl Wentworth on his 80th birthday today, and

noted Wentworth's 50 years of service as a Town election of-

ficial. All present were invited to stay after the meeting for

birthday cake, cookies and beverages.

No other business being brought up at this time the Moderator adjourned the

Meeung at 8:38 p.m. while the polls remained open until 9:00 p.m. The 115

cast ballots were counted and the meeting was officially adjourned at 9:20 p.m.

Pamela A. Seaver

Madbury Town Clerk

Then came before me, Donald W. Melv in, Bruce E. Hodsdon, Kathleen K.

Traut, Barbara G. Houston. Betsy J. Booth. Katherine H. Morong, Carleton M.

Wentworth. Catherine M. Acerra and Jeanne Bartell and took their oaths of of-

fice as required by law.

Pamela A. Seaver

Madbury Town Clerk

12



Formally accepted by the Madbury Board of Selectmen on March 25, 1996.

Richard R. Houghton - Joseph B. Moriarty - Bruce E. Hodsdon

WARRANT FOR SPECIAL TOWN MEETING
MONDAY, JUNE 3, 1996 at 7:00 RM.

To the Inhabitants of the Town of Madbury. County of Strafford and State of

N.H., qualified to vote in Town Affiars:

You are hereby notified to meet at the Town Hall in said Madbury on Monday,

the 3rd day of June 1996, at 7:00 p.m. in the evening for the purpose of voting

on the following article:

ARTICLE I. To see if the Town will vote to legalize the action taken on Arti-

cle 3 at the March 12. 1996 town meeting. (2/3 Ballot vote required)

Given under our hands and seal the 13th day of May in the year of our Lord,

One thousand, nine hundred and ninety-six.

Selectmen of Madbury, N.H.

Bruce E. Hodsdon, Joseph B. Moriarty, Richard R. Houghton

RECORD OF SPECIAL TOWN MEETING - JUNE 3, 1996

A Special Town Meeting of the Town of Madbury, County of Strafford and

the State of N.H., was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Moderator Donald W.

Melvin.

ARTICLE I. To see if the Town will vote to legalize the action taken on Arti-

cle 3 at the March 12, 1996 Annual Town Meeting, (two-thirds ballot vote

required)

Moderator Melvin read the single warrant article and explained that to legalize

the action taken on March 12, 1996 a paper ballot must be taken and must pass

by a two-thirds margin. There was no discussion. The Moderator declared that

the polls would remain open until 7:30 p.m. unless voted otherwise by those

present.

YES - 46 NO - 6 PASSED

The Moderator adjourned the Meeting at 7:40 p.m.

Pamela A. Seaver

Madbury Town Clerk

Formally accepted by the Madbury Board of Selectmen on June 14, 1996

Richard R. Houghton, Joseph B. Moriarty, Bruce E. Hodsdon
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1996 INVENTORY - TOWN OF MADBURY

Land Improved and Unimproved $ 24,439,325.00

Buildings 39, 167,706.00

Public Utilities, Electric 4,635,869.00

Manufactured Housing 1,108,700.00

Total Valuation before Exemptions $ 69,351,600.00

Exemptions:

Blind Exemption 60.000.00

Elderly Exemptions . . . 150,000.00

VA Assistance Exemp. 153,500.00

Total Exemptions Allowed 363,500.00

Net Value on which Tax Rate is Computed $ 68,988,100.00

Total Property Tax Assessed 2,331 ,368.00

War Service Credit -1 1,600.00

Tax Committed to Collector:

Property Taxes 2,319,768.00

Resident Taxes 10,240.00

Yield Taxes 2,820.65

In Lieu of Taxes 25,333.00

Land Use Change Tax 19.700.00

Total Taxes Committed to Collector 2,377,861.65

Net School Appropriations 1,964,658.00

County Tax Assessment 160,120.00

Madbury Water District Appropriation 0.00

Separate Tax Rate:

Municipal 3.81 11%
County 2.30 7%
Madbury Water District .00 0%
School District 27.69 82%

TOTAL 33.80 100%
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FINANCIAL REPORT - 1996

ASSETS
CASH:
All funds in Custody of Treasurer $1,034,216.15

Madbury Conservation Fund 51,200.00

Cash Bond (Moriarty Road) 2,729.35

Total Cash $1 ,088, 145.50

UNREDEEMED TAXES:
a) Levy of 1995 80,663.06

b) Levy of 1994 54,591.38

c) Levy of 1993 14,848.99

d) Levy of Prior Years 17,476.21

Total Unredeemed Taxes 167,579.64

UNCOLLECTED TAXES:
a) Levy of 1996 217,717.42

b) Yield Tax 209.56

c) Resident Taxes (All Years) 1,410.00

Total uncollected Taxes 219,336.98

TOTAL ASSETS: $1 ,475,062. 12

LIABILITIES

ACCOUNTS OWED BY THE TOWN:
Accounts Payable (snow contract) .... 24,000.00

Unexpended Balance of Special

Appropriation (Estes Prop.) 3,775.81

ACCOUNTS DUE TO STATE:
Dog, Marriage & VS not remitted .... 70.50

SCHOOL DISTRICT TAXES PAYABLE 948,493.08

OTHER LIABILITIES:

Madbury Conservation Commission. . . 51,200.00

Cash Bond (Moriarty Road) 2,729.35

Total accounts owed by the Town $1,030,268.74

TOTAL LIABILITIES $1 ,030,268.74

FUND BALANCE 444,793.38

GRAND TOTAL $1,475,062.12

FUND BALANCE - Dec. 31, 1995 $449,580.63

FUND BALANCE - Dec. 31, 1996 ..$444,793.38

CHANGE IN FINANCIAL CONDITION $ -4,787.25

15



SCHEDULE OF TOWN PROPERTY
as of December 31, 1996

DESCRIPTION VALUE MAP/LOT
Town Hall, Lands and Buildings $284,600.00 7-13, 13A, 13B

Furniture and Equipment 10,000.00 7-3B

Police Department

Equipment 16,000.00

Fire Department, Lands and Buildings 82,700.00 8-16

Equipment 85,000.00

Parks, Commons and Playgrounds .... 408,400.00 2-14, 4-22 & 23, 6-1,

8-26, 9-5A, 60, 60L

Town Cemetery 40, 100.00 6-4C

Hayes Road/Cherry Lane Town Forest 45,000.00 5-14

Tibbetts Property 100,000.00 6-4

Estes Property 85,000.00 7-14

All lands and Buildings acquired through

Tax Collector's Deeds 56,700.00 1-31, 31A, 31B.

1-41 & 44, 3-54

Solid Waste Landfill, Land 264,600.00 8-4

Total $1,478,100.00
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TAX COLLECTOR'S REPORT
Fiscal Year ended December 31, 1996

Levies of

1996 1995 1994

-DR.-
Uncollected Taxes



Abatements Made:

Property Taxes

Resident Taxes





1996 PROPERTY TAXES UNCOLLECTED
As of December 31, 1996

Acorn Realty Trust/R. DiBerto $ 4,488.00

Peter & Karen Berry 274.00

James & Patti Bertrand 250.00

Joann Brady 3,267.00

Derek & Cassandra Brown 473.00

Michael & April Brown 832.00

Alan Cade 245.00

M. Jerome Chase. Jr 12,600.53

Brian & DiAnne Chase 1 ,744.00

Peter R. Constantino 1,203.00

Eileen Corrow 1 ,
140.00*

John R. Coughlin. Jr 210.00*

Allan & Patricia Crandall 270.00

John & Lori Crooks 902.00

Jim Daniels 230.00

Michael J. Davis 1,660.00

Arthur & Constance Dugal 4,164.00

Elliott Rose Company of Madbury 35,178.00

Dane & Craig Evans 4,823.74

Jason T. Evans 472.00

Bruce Ferland 379.00

Jesse & June Gangwer 15,820.00

Garrison Motors, Inc 1 ,547. 10

David & Vivian Garvey 3,407.00

Granite Bank 2,824.00

Indulis & Patricia Gleske 1,616.00*

James P. Griffm 267.00

Richard & William Hale 95.00

Donald & Elizabeth Hall 587.00

Jacklyn Hardy 934.00

Arthur & Wendy Hartford 1 15.00

Joan Hartford 2,434.00

Paul & Paula Hodgkins 3,230.44

Holgate Ltd. Partnership 14,102.00

Glenn & Rebecca Jentes 3.06

Robert & Barbara Jones 2,699.00

Michael & Kathleen Katz 1 ,860.00

Kevin & Celeste Kelley 2,032.00*

Steve & Marylin Kentris 4,000.00

Fabian Lahue 318.00

20



Marc & Joyce Lavoie 392.00

David Lawson 426.00

Donald & Chery! Lemay 727.00

Michael & Dorothy Lockhardt 2,738.00

Lone Oak Realty Trust/DiBerto 717.00

Dana & Carol Loubier 2,990.00

Harry & Carol Loughlin 7.341.00

Madbury Metals 19,914.18

Joan Magoon 4.01*

Rodney & Laurie Malone 2,391.66

James Mathes 73 .00*

David & Wendy Mendelsohn 798.00

Charles Millette & Brooke Minarik 52.55

Ram & Kim Moennsad 2,185.22

C. David & Barbara Muggleworth 2,786.00

Robert & Shari Munroe 2,037.00*

New England Love Church 1 ,73 1 .00

Jeff & Ann Parrish 324.00

Richard S. Peek 429.00

Richard & Merrilyn Philbrook 4,267.00

Maria L Pigeon 20.00

David R. Plourde 1 ,055.00

Pruven Aggregates, Inc 8,497.00*

Stephen & Patty Raynes 2,464.00

Michael & Roxanne Rines 1,081.00

Jeffrey & Gina Rollins 270.90

David & Linda Ross 2,589.00

Thomas & Kim L. Schlessinger 2,075.58

Gary Sonnenschein 3,672.39

Diane P. Sowell 756.00

Jeanne Stonehouse & Joseph Todaro 2,096.41

Sandra E. Straus 2,487.65

Marc & Ardith Turgeon 375.00

Walnut Realty Trust/R. DiBerto 5,256.00

Charlotte W. Wood 2.00

*denotes payment made in 1997 before printing of Town Report
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UNREDEEMED PROPERTY TAXES AS OF DECEMBER 31, 1996



1996 TREASURER'S REPORT

SUMMARY OF CASH RECEIPTS

FROM LOCAL TAXES - CURRENT YEAR
31 10 Property Taxes $2,085,506.63

1080 Resident Taxes 8,490.00

3185 Yield Taxes 2,611.09

3120 Land Use Change Tax 19,700.00

3189 Boat Taxes 698. 16

FROM INTEREST & PENALTIES - ALL YEARS
3190 Interest and Cost 70,587.40

3190 Penalties - Resident Taxes 89.00

$2,117,005.

FROM LOCAL TAXES - PREVIOUS YEAR
31 10 Property Taxes 146,678.71

3186 In Lieu of Taxes 56.24

3180 Resident Taxes 430.00

6666 Conversion to Lien 103,592.63

1 1 10 Tax Sales Redeemed 154,652.02 405 409.60

70,676.40

FROM STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
3353 Highway Block Grant 30,146.13

3351 NH Revenue Sharing Dist 44,898.92

3189 Railroad Distribution 505.20

3350 NH Rooms & Meals Tax 11,902.66 87,452.91

FROM LOCAL SOURCES EXCEPT TAXES
3220 Motor Vehicle/Titles 154,150.00

3290 Dog License 1 ,289.00

3290 Misc. Permits and Fees 253.00

3230 Building Permit Fees 4,203.00

3186 In Lieu of Taxes 25,333.00

3502 Interest From Deposits 25,950.61

3502 Interest From ConComm Fund . . 3,031.10

3290 UCC & IRS 729.75

3290 Landfill Permits & Receipts 682.90 215,622.36

RECEIPTS OTHER THAN CURRENT REVENUE:
3503 Rent of Town Property 475.00

3290 Marriage License/Vital Stats 824.00

3210 Planning & Zoning Exp. Reimb. . 2,683.90

3500 Police Department Revenues 1,758.00
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3506 Misc. Refunds & Bad Checks . . . 145.00

Misc. Reimb. (welfare) 100.00

Misc. Reimb. (insurance) 4,548.89

Misc. Reimb. (HazWastDay) 199.56

Forest Fire/Training Reimb 240.50

FEMA Reimb 8,687.00

3911 Conservation Commission Fund. . 664.02

Conservation Comm. 1/2 CU Tax 12,925.00

3290 Office Receipts 369.25

2080 Long Term Bond (Moriarty Rd.). 44.42

Proceeds from Long Term Note . 60,000.00 j 93 664.54

TOTAL RECEIPTS FROM ALL SOURCES $2,989,831.69

CASH ON HAND JANUARY 1, 1996

Bank of New Hampshire - Checking. . .$ 146,168.90

Bank of New Hampshire - Money Market 10,414.16

Public Deposit Investment Pool 621,012.44

CD Investment - ConComm Fund Acct. 32,156.51

Bank of New Hampshire -

Con Com Savings 2,423.37

Moriarty Bond Acct 2,684.93

Total Cash on Hand (01/01/96) $ 814,860.31

GRAND TOTAL $3,804,692.00

SCHEDULE OF LONG TERM INDEBTEDNESS
As of December 31, 1996

LONG-TERM NOTES OUTSTANDING: PURPOSE AMOUNT
Bank of New Hampshire Hicks Hill 14,100.00

Fleet Bank Tolend Landfill 60,000.00

Federal Savings Bank Estes Property 60,000.00

$ 134,100.00

RECONCILIATION OF OUTSTANDING LONG-TERM INDEBTEDNESS
Outstanding Debt - Jan. 1, 1996 180,700.00

New Long Term Debt 60,000.00

Long Term Note Payments -106,600.00

Outstanding Long-Term Debt - Dec. 31, 1996 $ 134,100.00
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1996 TREASURER'S REPORT

SUMMARY OF PAYMENTS

GENERAL GOVERNMENT:
4130 Executive $ 22,634.98

4140 Election/Registration 1,269.46

4150 Financial Administration 22,254.66

4153 Legal Expenses 23,203.09

4155 Payroll Taxes 1,970.49

4191 Planning & Zoning 7,018.80

4194 General Government Building . . . 10,248.86

4196 Insurance 14,840.65

4199 Refunds and Abatements 10,153.81 j j|3 594 gQ

PUBLIC SAFETY:
4210 Police 27,293.63

42 15 Ambulance (DAC) 3,088.55

4220 Fire 18,148.82

4240 Building Inspector 4,392. 18

4290 Emergency Management 0.00 52 923 ig

HIGHWAYS, STREETS AND NEW CONSTRUCTION:
4312 Highway/Street 110,321.00

4316 Street Lights 654.36

4319 New Construction 90.000.00 2OO 975 36

SANITATION:
4324 Lamprey Regional Solid

Waste Coop 28.914.00

4325 Solid Waste Collection/Disposal . 10,828.35

4329 Recycling 1,225.12 40,967.47

HEALTH AND ANIMAL CONTROL:
4400 Health Officer 78.70

4414 Cocheco Valley Humane Society . 350.00 428 70

GENERAL ASSISTANCE AND SERVICES:
4442 Direct Assistance 4,392.56

4415 My Friend's Place 500.00

4415 Strafford County Community Action 500.00 5 392 55
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CULTURE AND RECREATION:
4520 Parks & Recreation $ 10,743.28

4520 Oyster River Youth Association . 6,196.00

4583 Patriotic Purposes 300.00
$ 17 239 28

CONSERVATION:
461 1 Conservation Commission 1,000.00

CAPITAL RESERVE FUND/TRUST FUND:
4180 Freshet Rd./Rte. 108 expended . . 10,000.00

4180 Fire Truck Cap. Res. Fund 10.000.00

(Moriarty Road Bond) 2,729.35

1,000.00

DEBT SERVICE:

4711 Principal-Long Term Notes/bonds 106,600.00

4721 Interest-Long Term Notes/bonds 10,197.91 ^^ -79-7 g^

20,000.00

CAPITAL OUTLAY:
4180 Estes Property Purchase 86,224.19 g^ 224 19

UNCLASSIFIED:
6666 Taxes Bought by Town 103,592.63

3120 Conservation Comm. 1/2CU Rev. 12,925.00
1 16 517 63

PAYMENT TO OTHER GOVERNMENTS:
2070 State of NH (dog, marriage & VS) 1 ,076.00

5931 Strafford County Tax 160,120.00

5932 Madbury Water District 0.00

5933 Oyster River Coop School Dist. . 1,783,289.42
j 944 435 42

$2,716,546.50

SCHEDULE OF CASH ON HAND: Dec. 31, 1996

Bank of New Hampshire - Checking. . . 4,637.47

Bank of New Hampshire - Money Market 207,426.26

NH Public Deposit Investment Program 822,152.42

NH PDIP Accounts -

Conservation Fund Acct 50,1 18.56

Bank of N.H. - ConComm Savings . . . 1,081.44

Bank of New Hampshire -

1,088,145.50

GRAND TOTAL $3,804,692.00
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WARRANT FOR TOWN MEETING
TOWN OF MADBURY, NEW HAMPSHIRE

March U, 1997

To the inhabitants of the Town of Madbury, County of Strafford, and the State

of New Hampshire, qualified to vote in Town affairs:

You are hereby notified to meet at the Town Hall in said Madbury on Tuesday,

the eleventh day of March, A.D. 1997 at 1:00 in the afternoon for the purpose

of voting on Articles 1 through 4 and at 7:30 o'clock in the evening for action

on Articles 5 through 16. The polls which open at 1:00 p.m. for the purpose

of voting on Articles 1 through 4 will close at 9:00 p.m. unless extended by

vote of the meeting.

ARTICLE 1: To choose the following Town Officers: (Majority vote)

A Selectmen for the ensuing three years.

A Treasurer for the ensuing year.

A Trustee of the Trust Funds for the ensuing three years.

A Trustee of the Trust Funds for the ensuing two years.

Two Auditors for the ensuing year.

A Cemetery Trustee for the ensuing three years.

A Supervisor of the Checklist for the ensuing year.

ARTICLE 2: To vote on Amendment No. 1 to the Zoning Ordinance regard-

ing the SAND AND GRAVEL REGULATIONS, as proposed

by the Madbury Planning Board. (Majority vote required)

ARTICLE 3: To vote on Amendment No. 2 to the Zoning Ordinance regard-

ing NONCONFORMING USES, STRUCTURES, AND
LOTS, as proposed by the Madbury Planning Board. (Majori-

ty vote required)

ARTICLE 4: Shall we adopt the provisions of RSA 40:13 to allow official

ballot voting on all issues before the Town? Petitioned article

submitted by 25 or more registered voters. (3/5 vote required)

ARTICLE 5: To choose all other Town Officers (Majority vote required).

ARTICLE 6: To see if the Town will vote to change the purpose of the existing

Capital Reserve Fund for the Reconstruction of the Freshet

Road/Route 108 Intersection to the Transfer Station Im-

provements Capital Reserve Fund and to designate the Select-

men as agents to withdraw and expend from this Fund. (2/3

vote required).



ARTICLE 7: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of Fifteen Thousand Dollars ($15,000.00) for Transfer Station

Improvements. Ten thousand dollars ($10,000.00) plus ac-

cumulated interest to come for the Capital Reserve Fund

previously established and Five thousand dollars ($5,000.00)

to be raised by taxes. This appropriation is recommended by

the Board of Selectmen and is included in the posted budget.

(Majority vote required).

ARTICLE 8: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of Fifteen thousand dollars ($15,000.00) for the existing Capital

Reserve Fund created in Article 8 at the 1994 Town Meeting

for the purchase of a Fire Truck and further authorize the Select-

men to act as agents to withdraw and expend from this Capital

Reserve Fund. This appropriation is recommended by the Board

of Selectmen and is included in the posted budget. (Majority

vote required).

ARTICLE 9: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, and

authorize the Selectmen to spend up to the sum of Twenty-two

thousand, five hundred dollars ($22,500.00) to purchase and

equip a police cruiser. This appropriation is recommended by

the Board of Selectmen and is included in the posted budget.

(Majority vote required)

ARTICLE 10: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of Five hundred dollars ($500.00) as a salary for the position

of Assistant Fire Chief. This appropriation is included in the

Fire Department line of the posted budget and is recommend-

ed by the Board of Selectmen. (Majority vote required)

ARTICLE 11: To see what action the Town will take on the proposed Budget

for the current year. This budget is recommended by the Board

of Selectmen. (Majority vote required)

ARTICLE 12: Shall we modify the elderly exemptions from property tax in

the Town of Madbury, based on assessed value, for qualified

taxpayers, to be as follows: for a person 65 years of age up to

75 years $25,000.(X); for a person 75 years of age up to 80 years,

$35,000.00; for a person 80 years of age or older, $50,000.00.

To qualify, the person must have been a New Hampshire resi-

dent for at least 5 years, own the real estate individually or joint-

ly, or if the real estate is owned by such person's spouse, they



must have been married for at least 5 years. In addition, the

taxpayer must have a net income of not more than $20,000.00

or, if married, a combined net income of less than $26,000.00;

and own net assets not in excess of $100,000.00 excluding the

value of the person's residence. (Ballot vote - Majority vote

required)

ARTICLE D: To see if the Town will vote the retention of the unexpended

portion of the 1997 Conservation Commission appropriation,

said monies to be placed in the Madbury Conservation Fund.

(Majority vote required)

ARTICLE 14: To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Moderator to ap-

point a committee of three members to study and to make

recommendations on the salaries of elected Town Officials and

Fire and Police Department Chiefs. This committee will report

recommendations to the Board of Selectmen prior to 1998

budget preparations. (Majority vote required).

ARTICLE 15: To hear the reports of the Committees chosen and/or Town

Boards and Commissions, and act on any motion thereto.

ARTICLE 16: To transact any other business that may legally come before

the meeting.

Given under our hands and seal the 10th of February in the year of our Lord,

one Thousand Nine-hundred and ninety-seven.

Selectmen of MADBURY, NEW HAMPSHIRE
Bruce E. Hodsdon, Joseph B. Moriarty, Richard R. Houghton

We certify that on the 10th day of February, in the year of our Lord, one thou-

sand nine hundred and ninety-seven, we posted a copy of the Warrant at the Town

Hall, Fire Station, and the Town Clerk's Office being three public places in the

Town of Madbury, as required by law.

Bruce E. Hodsdon, Joseph B. Moriarty, Richard R. Houghton

Strafford County, SS. Town of Madbury and the State of New Hampshire. Per-

sonally appeared before me, the above mentioned Selectmen and took oath to

the above statement.

Pamela A. Seaver, Town Clerk

Madbury, New Hampshire



1997 TOWN BUDGET







1996 TOWN CLERK'S REPORT

1,855 1996 Motor Vehicle Permits $152,814.00

288 1996 Title Application Fees 576.00

304 1996 Municipal Agent Fees 760.00

186 1996 Dog Licenses Issued 1,289.00

49 UCC Filing Fees 684.75

14 Marriage Licenses Issued 630.00

28 Vital Record Copy/Search Fees 194.00

9 Town Officer Filing Fees 9.00

1 Pole Permit Filing Fees 10.00

3 I.R.S. Lien Filing Fees 45.00

TOTAL REMITTED TO TOWN TREASURER $157,011.75

MADBURY CONSERVATION FUND
Fiscal year ending December 31, 1996

Available Funds January 1, 1996 $34,579.88

Added Revenues From the Town:

Unexpended Portion of Budget (Art. 12) 528.02

1/2 Land Use Change Tax 12,925.00

Sale of Note Paper 36.00

Donation or contribution 100.00

Added Revenues from other sources:

Int. Savings and Certificates 3,031.10

TOTAL FUNDS AVAILABLE $51,200.00

Less Expenditures 0.00

TOTAL EXPENDITURES 0.00

Available Funds December 31, 1996 $51,200.00
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MADBURY PLANNING BOARD ANNUAL REPORT

During 1996 the Planning Board approved three subdivisions, two of which

straddled the Madbury-Durham town lines. Two new lots were created. A Non-

residential Site Plan Review was completed for a business in the Commercial

District. Another site review for a business in the Residential and Agriculture

zone was in progress at the end of the year. The Capital Improvements Plan was

finalized early in the year.

In the continuation of the Boards' dialogue about commercial enterprise in

Madbury, the board discussed centers of existing and future commercial land

use outside the Commercial and Neighborhood Commercial Districts. Matt Nazar

of Strafford Regional Planning Commission presented a workshop on planning

commercial development for the board and provided other informative material

during the year.

The most exciting activity of the board was the acquisition of a digitized com-

posite tax map of the entire town. The board contracted with Strafford Regional

Planning Commission (SRPC) to use computer technology to make the map.

Because the town already had a composite tax map, one map with all the tax

sheets put together at the same scale, the digitizing was relatively straight for-

ward. The main reason for making the digitized map was to be able to combine

the information, or data, on it with other information that is available through

SRPC and the NH Granit System located at UNH. Adjusting the tax map to

fit with the Granit System's base map of Madbury without distorting the parcel

shapes was a challenge.

The resulting map can now be linked as a data set too all available data layers

in the Granit System as well as other planning data from town records. Each

lot is assigned a number corresponding to the tax maps. Then, using those

numbers, natural resource data such as streams, wetlands, soil types, vegetative

cover, wildlife habitat, gravel deposits, and aquifers can be combined with plan-

ning data such as lot size, ownership characteristics, land use, buffers, zoning

and abutters lists.

The data set is meant for planning purposes, but it will also have other uses

in the future. This new capability includes visual materials for land use plan-

ning, resource planning and management for the Conservation Commission, in-

formation management for the building inspector and road layout for the road

agent. SRPC can continue to provide data management and mapping for the short

term. Before long it will be useful to set up a computer work station with user

friendly software in the Town Hall.
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In other action the board was represented by Joan Sundberg on the steering

committee for the Oyster River Watershed Study sponsored by the University

of New Hampshire and the NH Coastal Program. Since part of Madbury is in

the watershed, local participation was important. They studied non-point source

pollution in the watershed from several points of view. Their report is on file.

Plans for updating the community services and facilities chapter in the town

master plan are being made. A display of planning materials related to the civic

district will be set up for the Town Meeting. In April the Madbury Historical

Society will join with the Planning Board for a mosey and tours of community

facilities and land in the civic district for the community. In May we expect to

hold a community meeting for discussion of community services and facilities.

The event will be planned by a citizen committee with expert guidance. The results

will be used to do some long range planning for the civic district.

Respectfully submitted,

Loretta B. Chase, Chair

PLANNING BOARD
(I to r) Steve Schuster, Lucy Tillman. Karen Houston, Lorie Chase, Joan Sundberg,

Dick Houghton and Debbie Zarembo.
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ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

In 1996 the ZBA held hearings for the following cases. Appeals concern the

Zoning Ordinances unless otherwise indicated:

Case No.

Hearing Date Appeal

Applicant

/Property ZBA Decision

01 Feb. 13 Variance Robert J. Connors GRANTED with

Art. V, Sec 2 34 Hayes Road conditions

Building Regulations

02 Apr 9 Special Exception

Art. V. Sec. 1-J

Robert A. Monroe

25 Huckins Road

GRANTED with

conditions

03 Apr 9 Special Exception

Art. XII. Sec. 1-C

M. Jerome Chase

Grande Hill Mobile

Home Park

GRANTED with

conditions

04 Apr. 16 Special Exception

Art. XII, Sec. 1-C

Rod & Yvette Auger

3 French Cross Rd.

DENIED

05 Apr. 16 Variance

Art. V, Sec. 2-B

Rod & Yvette Auger

3 French Cross Rd.

DENIED

06 May 28 Variance

Art. V-A, Sec. 3-F

Darlene & Michael

Koutrelakos

7 Madbury Woods

GRANTED

07 Aug. 20 Variance

Art. V, Sec 2-A

Robert & Elizabeth

Renshaw

29 Town Hall Rd.

GRANTED

Whenever possible, hearing dates are set for the third Tuesday of the month.

Completed applications must be submitted by the first of the month for a public

hearing to be scheduled.

Jeanne Shaheen, who has served as ZBA Chair since 1987, has moved on to

the more significant political position of the first woman elected as Governor

of N.H.

Barbara Houston, Clerk

38



MADBURY CONSERVATION COMMISSION
ANNUAL REPORT 1996

The high point of the commission's year came in December, with the printing

of the update of 1985 's Inventory of Properties Owned by the Town of Madbury.

The new edition is entitled Madbury Town Owned Properties. Further editions

will need to introduce/expand management plans while incorporating any addi-

tional town acquisitions. A copy is available for inspection in the Town Offices,

and a limited number is on hand for purchase there as well. The commission

would appreciate suggestions and critiques by those who peruse the booklet.

Trail work continued with the planting of 20 hemlock seedlings in discontinued

parts of old trails. This will help in revegetation and erosion control, and at the

same time begin to obscure the former paths. This work was done on Madbury

Day, along with other activities intended to make use of the natural surround-

ings of the town hall. These included flower and tree identification games and

a hike to Madbury 's highest point to make a rubbing of its USGS benchmark.

Other commission work involved: 1. attendance at some Planning Board

meetings, 2. participation in the Oyster River Watershed Nonpoint Pollution pro-

ject, which issued its report in July, 3. consideration of four dredge and fill per-

mit applications (all minimum impact). 4. attendance at a regional meeting re-

garding a Rochester sewage pipeline with a possible route through Madbury,

5. attendance at a NHDES meeting on changes to the dredge and fill permit ap-

plication procedure and reconstitution of the Wetlands Board, 6. action on one

citizen request.

Townspeople may feel free to bring their concerns and comments to the com-

mission, either by letter or by attending the meetings on the fourth Monday at

7:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Craig R. Seaver, Chairman
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MADBURY POLICE DEPARTMENT

This year has seen many changes in Pohce activity. There were 107 home breaks

and crimes against property incidents which included home break-ins. mail box

damage, broken windows, and theft from out buildings. Police encourage home

owners to call the 24-hour dispatch center at 868-1212 to arrange for house checks.

The dispatchers are trained to ask for information needed to check your home

while you are away or on vacation. Also, we encourage a neighborhood watch.

Let your neighbor know when and for how long you are going to be away. Report

any suspicious vehicles that do not belong in your neighborhood.

Motor vehicle accidents have increased due to speed, alcohol and road condi-

tions. New speed signs have been erected throughout Madbury and additional

patrols will be set up in 1997 for enforcement.

Crimes against persons, mostly ongoing domestic disturbances and family

disputes have increased. Neighbor disputes, fighting and loud music have in-

creased police activity this year as well.

Calls for Police services are growing at a rapid pace in Madbury. These calls

include home and business alarms, school problems, 911 hang ups, summons

issued and warrants served.

Animal related incidents have leveled off although animal bites, both dog and

cat, are ongoing problems.

Below is the breakdown of Police Department activity for 1996:

Crimes against property 107

Crimes against persons 87

Motor vehicle accidents 70

Calls for Police Service 125

Motor vehicle stops 168

Animal complaints 37

(27 dog calls incld. 5 bites) 594

Please note that these totals DO NOT include any State Police activity in Madbury.
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MADBURY VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT
ANNUAL REPORT

To the Residents of Madbury:

The Fire Department responded to 103 calls in 1996, we had no major fires.

We were busy with motor vehicle accidents, mutual aid to other towns and medical

calls.

We have added five new members this year: Ted Keith, Brendon Kelly, Michael

Zucaro, Jeremy Nichol and Matt Scruton. We are fortunate to have these people

join. We are always looking for Volunteers to join the Department. We need

daytime help (when Firefighters are out of town or at work) for fire and fast

calls. If you are interested call Arthur Anderson at 749-0489, after 4:30 p.m.

Madbury Day was again a success. I would like to thank Ken Wolcott for

organizing and chairing the days events. Also, to all who volunteered their time

and effort.

Our Annual Christmas party was held on December 21st at the Gateway

Restaurant in Somersworth. We had a great meal and a good time with our Yankee

Swap.

Alfred Grimes was awarded the Firefighter of the Year Award for his years

of dedicated service to the Department. His name will be added to the Plaque,

which is on display at the Madbury Fire Station.

As your Fire Chief, I would like to request that all Madbury Residents please

place their house number near the entrance to their driveway, the numbers should

be 3 to 4 inches in height, and reflective, so that they can be easily seen at night.

This would save time, by allowing emergency personnel to locate your residence

easily. Saving time is always an important factor when responding to a call. Thank

you.

The Fire Department has received several donations throughout the year. We
wish to express our thanks especially to Hansom's Truck Stop, Houghton's Hard-

ware, and to the many residents of Madbury. We appreciate your time and sup-

port. Thank you.

Respectfully submitted,

Arthur Anderson

Chief MVFD
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FIRE CALLS 1996

Structural

Wood/Grass 4

M/V Accidents 14

Mutual Aid 13

Fire Alarms 14

Chimney Fires 3

FAST 25

Miscellaneous •30
Total Calls . .

.^ 103

Firefighter of the Year Award

Presented to Alfi-ed Grimes by Chief Arthur Anderson.
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MADBURY CEMETERY TRUSTEES' REPORT

1996 has seen the installation of the Madbury Cemetery sign and the entrance

gate. This completed our goals for the year. We have seen continued sale of lots

and as of December 31, 1996, twenty-eight lots have been purchased.

Landscaping projects are still underway. A few trees and shrubbery will need

to be replaced and more will need to be planted in order to beautify the land-

scape. Donations toward this goal will be gladly accepted and appreciated.

The Trustees continue to encourage the purchase of memorial granite posts

to complete the fence to the main gate.

The former Cemetery Committee and now the Cemetery Trustees meet each

year to set goals. So far, we have been able to accomplish these goals and look

forward to continued success.

1997 will mark the tenth anniversary of the Selectmen's appointment of a five

member committee to study, plan and establish a Madbury Cemetery. It has been

a long and interesting time for everyone involved. We hope Madbury residents

are pleased with the results. Again, we want to express our appreciation for all

the help and support everyone has given through the years.

Alfred E. Grimes, Chairman

Carleton M. Wentworth

Diane C. Hodgson

Madbury Cemetery Trustees
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MADBURY HISTORICAL SOCIETY
ANNUAL REPORT

October 1995 - October 1996

The Madbury Historical Society, after eighteen years, continues with an en-

thusiastic, dedicated membership.

The special programs were diverse and informative. Bob Hodgson presented

his findings from the research he had done on articles about Madbury which

had appeared in the Newspapers in the past, at the October meeting.

The November program, focusing on the Madbury Grange and fair, was in-

formative, informal and humorous. After a presentation about the Grange in new

Hampshire by Kimber and Daniel Bascom, many Society members shared their

memories about Grange activities, focusing on the fair.

F. Curtis Johnston of Hampton, presented January's special program on Ice

Harvesting. Included in his presentation were slides, a discussion of the ice cut-

ting and storage processes, and an explanation of the function of assorted ice

cutting artifacts.

Lorie Chase's presentation on Old New England Quilts in April, generated

a great deal of interest from the membership and guests.

The mosey 's were less popular. The tour to the Museum of New Hampshire

History had only six participants, and the picnic generated no interest.

On the other hand, Madbury Historical Society members were once again ac-

tive with Madbury Day activities. David Smith installed his train set in the town

hall and Bob Hodgson and Burt Staugaard had a computer with a database for

people to trace the past occupancies of their houses.

The Cemetery Committee continued its work in the town cemeteries. Straf-

ford County Forester, Don Black and tree farmer, Ian Walker, were consulted

about trees growing at these sites.

The Historical Society approved giving the glass photographic negatives by

George F. Wentworth to Thom Hindle, who had the rest of the collection, in

exchange for an archival print, an 8" x 10" print and a negative of each Mad-
bury photograph in the total collection. The committee assigned to investigate

the preservation of these negatives felt Mr. Hindle was better equipped to do

this. It was also their belief that in the interest of history, the collection of negatives

should be together.
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A Loan Form was developed this year for people or organizations wanting

to use our artifacts for display or research.

A letter was sent to the Selectmen asking that the Historical Society be con-

sidered, if extra space is available as a result of the acquisition of the Estes

property.

Pat Gleske reported that eight people have been interviewed tor our oral history

project. All of these tapes need to be transcribed so that a follow up visit can

take place and corrections be made.

People have continued to make generous donations to our collection. This year

we received a copy of an 1877 map of Madbury from Pat McKinney. Jim Colprit

donated slides of the Pudding Hill Gravel Pitt and the 155 Bridge construction

over the Bellamy River. Videos of 1994, 1995 and 1996 Madbury Days and

Christmas in Madbury 1995 were also given. Pam Seaver relocated historical

documents from the Town records to the Society. Madbury plates were left at

the Town Hall to be sold for $25 each (2 pink and 2 blue remain). A portion

of this money will be donated to the Historical Society. There are also 7 Mad-

bury mugs left for sale. Glenn Jones made contributions of mostly bicentennial

information, from his Uncle Dan Adams.

A special thank you is extended to everyone who has shared his or her time,

efforts, and expertise for the good of the Madbury Historical Society.

Respectfully submitted,

Emily Hart

Melissa Walker

Co-Presidents
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ANNUAL SUMMARY OF MADBURY WATER BOARD ACTIVITIES 1996

This years' primary effort was to consolidate the water quality data from past

efforts. The data base now contains water quality data for well water samples

tested since the 1970's. Analyses in the past include: Radon, bacteria and other

drinking water variables.

One planned effort was to resample wells at the Transfer Station on Pudding

Hill Road. However in the summer, the water level was too low in the monitor-

ing wells, and so sampling will occur next summer.

The Board continued to monitor the progress of the groundwater remediation

efforts at Madbury Metals. At this writing, there still appears to be contaminated

groundwater moving from this site to Dover's wells. NH DES has been active

in overseeing remedial activities.

Lastly, the Board has given its input to the Selectmen and the Planning Board

on the value of obtaining certain surface water rights.

LAMPREY REGIONAL COOPERATIVE REPORT

In 1996, we experienced many changes to the Lamprey Regional Cooperative.

The Lamprey Regional Cooperative completed the interior demolition of the

building in Durham. The building has been cleaned and certified by the Depart-

ment of Environmental Services. The Landfill in Somersworth was completely

capped on November 15. 1996. We are now awaiting certification from the State.

One significant issue that is still remaining concerns the disposition of the

old incinerator building at UNH. This could have a financial impact on our

member communities.

We have made some progress toward our goal of Regional Transfer and Recycl-

ing Facility for the communities that have decided to remain in the Lamprey

Regional Cooperative into the future. We experienced a delay in our project due

to the demise of our administrator, Patrick Genest. However, we seem to be back

on track as the year ended.

At this time, I would like to thank all of the communities for their cooperation

with the closure of our Waste-to-Energy plant in Durham and the Landfill in

Somersworth.

Respectfully submitted,

Joseph Moriarty, Chairman of Board

Lamprey Regional Cooperative
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STRAFFORD REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

This year Strafford Regional Planning Commission (SRPC) and the Madbury

Planning Board worked closely together to produce the digitized tax map using

GIS (Geographic Information Systems) which was discussed in the Planning

Board Annual Report. The SRPC has the technology and expertise to use the

statewide Granit System for its member communities, for both local and regional

planning. With Madbury 's new mapping, opportunities for Madbury to make

use of the SRPC capabilities are greatly expanded.

Community planning assistance was received from SRPC for our discussions

about commercial land use in Madbury. Educational programs for the commis-

sioners were presented on wetlands, agriculture, and traffic calming. Workshops

on sludge and septage, regulating commercial gravel excavations, and gravel pit

reclamation were sponsored by SRPC for the public.

In the monthly newsletter (which is posted at Town Hall) the commission pro-

vides a calendar of planning events and educational opportunities for communi-

ty officials and interested citizens. The commission welcomes submissions about

events. This is a great source of information as well as a way to coordinate

scheduling of events.

Four areas of focus have been identified for regional planning emphasis by

the commission. They are improved patterns of new development, better

understanding of regional costs and regional growth, loss and fragmentation of

wildlife habitats, and illustration of the importance of aesthetics.

Transportation planning for this part of New Hampshire is the responsibility

of the Seacoast Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO). The commissioners

of SRPC serve as policymaking members of the MPO. In addition each com-

munity has a representative on the MPO Technical Advisory Committee (TAG).

Joan Sundberg is Madbury 's representative to the TAG. In addition to identify-

ing future transportation projects for the region, the MPO and TAG have discussed

issues of regional freight trucking. Coast Bus Service, turnpike Exit 10 and bike

trails. Madbury is a key link on a proposed bike trail along Route 108 from Ex-

eter to Rochester. The community may want to consider the benefits of taking

part in that effort.

Loretta B. Chase

Janet G. Wall

Commissioners
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DURHAM AMBULANCE CORPS
Town Report 1996

The Durham Ambulance Corps is a private, non-profit, volunteer service that

has provided 24-hour emergency ambulance service to Durham, Lee, Madbury

and the University of New Hampshire since 1968 in memory of Dr. George G.

McGregor. The Durham Ambulance Corps takes pride in almost 30 years of

providing some of the most sophisticated and progressive emergency care in the

area.

1996 was another record breaking year for the DAC with 899 responses to

emergency medical calls. There were 347 calls in Durham (38.6%), 293 calls

to the UNH campus (32.6%), 163 calls in Lee (18.1%), 63 calls in Madbury (7.0%)

and 33 mutual aid calls to other communities (3.7%).

ACHIEVEMENTS IN 1996

The Corps began a program to recruit permanent area residents for active

membership to alleviate personnel shortages when UNH is not in session. This

program includes scholarship for members to attend Emergency Medical Techni-

cian (EMT) training. There will be an ongoing recruitment and retention pro-

gram to help ensure that the Corps can continue to meet the needs of the

communities.

The Corps started the process of renovating and expanding our office, storage,

and bunk spaces to ease overcrowding and better meet our needs for the next

several years. We will need to move to a larger facility within the next ten-fifteen

years.

We continue to assess the quality of service it provides by continuing to send

service evaluation forms to patients and analyzing the results.

DAC sponsored a CPR training marathon as well as many smaller CPR and

First Aid training courses. The Corps continues to present safety education (such

as 911 information, child passenger safety, bicycle safety, etc.) at community events

such as fairs and community picnics.

GOALS FOR 1997

We will continue to explore community needs for additional services such as

stand-by coverage, non emergency transfers, and mobile health care. We will

explore cooperative arrangements with other area public service and health care

agencies to ensure that the needs of the communities are met in the future.

48



The Corps will conduct a fund drive to raise money for the Corps' McGregor

Memorial and Building Funds. Money in these funds is used only for purchases

of non-expendable equipment and to renovate, purchase, or construct station

facilities.

We will continue annual training and policy review/revision to comply with

OSHA guidelines for Tuberculosis, Bloodborne Pathogens and Hazardous

Materials.

The Corps will finalize the station renovation and expansion to meet our needs

for approximately 10 years.

We owe a great deal of thanks to the communities and citizens of Durham,

Lee, Madbury and UNH for their continued support, and especially for their

generous response to our fund raising efforts. We would also like to thank the

Durham, Lee, and Madbury Fire Departments, the Durham-UNH Communica-

tions Center and the Durham, UNH, Lee and Madbury Police Departments for

their support. Most of all, we would like to thank all the DAC volunteers for

their many hours of dedicated service.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary C. Davis, Manager

Susan J. Bruns. President Jennifer Gingras, Operations Vice President

Patrick D. Ahearn. Administrative. V.P. Karen N. Henny, Training Coordinator

Lisa Keiski, Secretary Jean L. Robertson, Treasurer
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1996 VITAL STATISTICS

Marriages 15

Births 12

Deaths 6

MARRIAGES:
01-24-96 Robert T. Byron of Madbury and Jennifer A. Gelinas of Dover

02-17-96 Marc Louis LaForce of Madbury and Brenda Marie Hathaway of

Dover

04-27-96 Edward Leo Sowell of Madbury and Diane Paula LaFlamme of

Madbury

06-01-96 Bruce Elliott Hodsdon of Madbury and Rhonda Karen Jablonski

of Madbury.

06-06-96 Mark Hunter Henderson of Madbury and Christine Hennessey of

Madbury.

06-15-96 Kenneth Owen Forrette of Eliot, ME and Terri Ann Bennett of

Madbury.

07-13-96 Scott Ryan Pelletier of Madbury and Laurie Susan Hooker of

Madbury.

07-21-96 Mark Abraham Chase of Madbury and Irina Igorevna Omolo of

Madbury.

08-17-96 Anthony Thomas Klok of Madbury and Allison Slaughter Mur-

ray of Madbury.

08-24-96 David George Cullen of Madbury and Sharice Plitkins of Madbury.

08-31-96 James Harrison Missell of Springfield, VA and Elizabeth Maude

Adamovich of Springfield, VA.

09-20-96 Leonard Michael Colongione Jr. of Barrington, NH and Linda

Jewel MacBeth of Madbury.

10-11-96 Eugene Henri Gaudette of Springvale, ME and Nicole Collette

Forest of Madbury.

10-25-96 Richard Lynn Ward of Rye, NH and Cindy Marie Martin of

Madbury.

1 1 -30-96 James Fred Yaggi of Nashville, TN and Patricia Valerie Freeman

of Brentwood, TN.
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BIRTHS:
01-15-96 Lauren Rose Sullivan, daughter of Lisa Ann (Seiden) and Frank

Bernard Sullivan in Portsmouth.

02-01-96 Katherine Louise Wood, daughter of Lesley Anne (Smyth) and

Andrew Clive Wood in Dover.

02-02-96 Ashley Nicole Constantino, daughter of Robin Annette (Nielsen)

and Peter Robert Constantino in Portsmouth.

04-19-96 Mairead Corinne McCarthy, daughter of Alison Mary (Baker) and

Christopher Edward McCarthy in Dover.

04-30-96 Matthew Simon Healy, son of Karen Ann Day and John Anthony

Healy in Portsmouth.

06-05-96 Baby Boy Jarvis, son of Jennifer Anne (Schneider) and Christopher

Paul Jarvis in Exeter.

07-01-96 Isabelle Ryan Beagen, daughter of Wendy (Ryan) and Michael

Beagen in Portsmouth.

07-31-96 Meghan Elizabeth Vaillancourt, daughter of Christine Margaret

(Crowell) and Jeffrey Mark Vaillancourt in Rochester.

08-1 1-96 Austin Michael Hanson, son of Terry Lee (Fernald) and Charles

P. Hanson III in Dover.

08-12-96 Sella Marie Libby, daughter of Ann Marie (Couture) and Mark

Albert Libby in Portsmouth.

08-23-96 Ethan Joseph Stewart, son of Linda Marie (Fitzmaurice) and Joseph

Michael Stewart in Portsmouth.

1 1-28-96 Dorothy Rosalind Hutton, daughter of Carolyn Esther (Hill) and

Roderic Leroy Hutton in Dover.

DEATHS;
01-23-96 Louise Mae Jennison, 60, daughter of Mildred (Deshan) and

Herbert E. Meattey in Dover.

03-07-96 Burton James Austin, 72, son of Amie R. Caldon in Portland, ME.

03-24-96 Raymond Dana Wilson, 54, son of Josephine (Moran) and Ray-

mond Osgood in Dover.

04-12-96 Louis Kaufman, 84, son of Rebecca and Aaron Kaufman in

Madbury.

07-14-96 Katherine Hoyt Morong, 41, daughter of Frances (Hayden) and

Milton Hoyt in Madbury.

08-08-96 Donald Linwood Whitehouse, 83, son of Ethel (Jones) and Clyde

Whitehouse in Dover.
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